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Please Support Our Sponsors 
 

We are very grateful to our sponsors who make the Bay Views  
possible.  Please patronize their business when you have need of  

their services. 
Be sure to mention you are a member of the 

Saginaw Bay Power Squadron 
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 Saginaw Bay Power Squadron Calendar 2013 

 
 
 
January 8 Executive Board Meeting  Poirier Condo 
 
February 5 Dinner Meeting   SBYC 
February 12 Executive Board Meeting  Sag. T. Fire Dept. 
 
March 5  Dinner Meeting   SBYC 
March 12 Executive Board Meeting  S.ag. T.  Fire Dept. 
March 17 St. Patrick’s Day Parade  Bay City 
 
April 2  Dinner Meeting   SBYC 
April 5-7 D-9 Spring Conference Centerpoint Marriott Hotel 
April 9  Executive Board Meeting  Sag. T.  Fire Dept. 
 
May 7   Awards Dinner Meeting  SBYC 
May 14  Executive Board Meeting  Sag. T. Fire Dept. 
May 18-24 National Safe Boating Week 
May 31-June 2 Rendezvous   Liberty Marina 
 
July 11-14 Tall Ships Celebration  Bay City 
 
August 3 Coast Guard Parade  Grand Haven, MI 
August 23-25 Rendezvous   Tawas 
 
September 5 Dinner Meeting   SBYC 
September 10 Executive Board Meeting  Sag. T.  Fire Dept. 
 
October 3 Dinner Meeting   SBYC 
October 8 Executive Board Meeting  Sag. T. Fire Dept. 
October 11-13 D9-Fall Conference     Birmingham 50th Anniversary 
 
November 7 Dinner Meeting   SBYC 
November 12 Executive Board Meeting  Sag. T.  Fire Dept. 
 
December 6 Change of Watch   SBYC 
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Editor  Lt. Craig Murchison, AP 
 (989) 631-5835 
 E-mail: cbmurch2@gmail.com 
 PO. Box 1585 Midland, MI 48641 
 
Articles for submission into the Bay Views are due b y 
the 15th of each month.  The Bay Views is published 
monthly except January, June, July and August for the 
members of the Saginaw Bay Power Squadron located i n Bay City, MI.  
Opinions expressed within do not reflect the opinio ns of USPS or of the 
SBPS.  Articles may be reprinted without permission  if  credit is given to 
the author or Saginaw Bay Power Sq., and Bay Views.  
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Commander Lt/C   Steve Goodnow, P          529-9100                                       
Executive Officer Lt/C    Chuck Desonia, S          860-8088 
Admin. Officer Lt/C    Ken Bublitz, P                798-5938 
SEO                       Lt/C     Steve Markey, AP         695-5291 
Treasurer Lt/C    Gary Poirier,  P              686-2199 
Secretary P/C    Kate Spiller, S               793-6239        
 
 
Assistant SEO       P/C  Jack Duso, P                     753-2588 
Asst. Treasurer     P/C  Janie Tacey, P                  797-6647 
Law Officer            Lt     Guy Greve, P                     894-2191 
Historian              Lt    Steve Markey, AP              695-5291
  



 
 
 
 

Hello Saginaw Bay Power Squadron Members. 
First of all, congratulations on approving the 
first by-laws revision since 1993.   We will 
soon be submitting them to District and then on 
to National. 
 
The Fall Conference was very enjoyable.  P/C Kathy Spiller did a 
wonderful job on our Hospitality Room.  She was assisted by John 
Bumstead, P/C Del Miller SN, Phyllis Miller, and myself.  The food 
and drinks were so good, we actually ran out before closing time.  We 
all need to take a moment and appreciate what P/C Spiller has done 
for us for the last seven years in planning and hosting our Hospitality 
Rooms.    What she has done (using predominately her own dishes, 
etc.) will not be fully appreciated until we are doing it ourselves and 
thinking back to how effortlessly she made it seem.  Wonderful job 
and thanks so much P/C Spiller.  Thanks also to John, Phyllis, and Del 
for their help in set up and tear down. 
 
We also received the Cooperative Charting Squadron Award again at 
the Conference.  P/C Howard Deal, AP was recognized, individually, 
for his work in Cooperative Charting.  Congratulations Howard. 
 
P/C Jim Bartlett, P, is in our thoughts as he deals with health issues 
and responsibilities for the care of his mother.  Jim has resigned as 
SEO so he can concentrate on his family needs.   Steve Markey, AP, 
has agreed to be SEO, effective immediately.  Steve is working to get 
Seamanship and Junior Navigation classes going as soon as possible.  
Thank you Steve. 
 
AO Ken Bublitz, P, will be unable to move up to Executive Officer, 
and ultimately Commander, due to business growth of his company.  
Ken has agreed to serve as Treasurer in 2014.  Thanks Ken. 
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We do have a serious threat to the long term health of our Squadron in 
the number of leadership positions we have, as of yet, been able to fill.  
This is the result of a shrinking membership base.  With fewer new members, 
there are fewer people available to serve in leadership positions, such as, De-
partmental Chairs, Board members, the Bridge, Instructors, and Vessel Safety 
Examiners.  We haven’t had a Vessel Safety Check Chair in several years.  
We are, as of yet, unable to fill  the Bay Views Chair, Program Chair, Ad-
ministrative Officer, Hospitality Rooms Chair, Vessel Safety Chair, 
and others.  We are coming close to a critical point, whereas, there 
may not be enough active members to get the basic work done to 
remain viable as a Squadron.    We are almost in a position where 
we will have to grow, merge, or fold.  To give our proud Squadron 
the best chance, we all need to dedicate ourselves to making 2014 the 
year we all concentrate on membership.   I have volunteered to serve 
another year as Commander.  Chuck Desonia, our Executive Officer, 
has agreed to serve another year as XO, and then serve as Commander 
in 2015.  We will have to fill the Secretary position in 2015 as P/C 
Spiller has graciously agreed to serve in 2014.  We can get by for 2014 
and 2015, but beyond that, something will need to change.  We will be 
talking more about this at the November meeting and beyond.   

The November Dinner Meeting is Thursday the 7th.  See you there. 

 

Roster Corrections 

Soon it will be time to put together the 2014 SBPS Roster.   Please send any 
corrections to your 2013 information to cbmurch2@gmail.com.                                     
Thanks, Craig 

Phone Service in Canada   

Cell phone service in Canada for cruisers from the US has been problematical 
due to high roaming and data charges .  T-Mobile has now announced, 
starting Oct 31, free unlimited data and texting and $.20/per minute 
phone calls in over 100 countries INCLUDING CANADA.  T-Mobile 
uses the same GSM platform that is used by Bell Canada and Rogers. 
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We all have boating friends that either are not mem-
bers or don’t attend meetings. Let’s all try and bring 
a new friend to the next meeting. It will be fun hav-
ing some new faces at our meetings. While you’re 
watching the World Series or preparing boats for winter storage ask 
someone new to be your guest. We look forward to seeing you and your 
guest at our next meeting.   

 

 

 

What do we as Saginaw Bay Sail & Power Squadron 
members need to do to keep "this ship" afloat? 
 A membership goal needs to be set.  How do we calcu-
late this goal?  The math calculation would be:  mem-
bers lost in the last 5 years=new members required, 
ASAP.  Add to that calculation, instructors and leaders.  Who are the leaders to 
assist the Commander and Bridge?  Please think about inviting someone from 
your club or a new boater to the next meeting on Thursday Nov 7th. 
  
PFD's or personal flotation devices, we all say, I always wear mine but the real-
ity is the first time you forget,  like I did last summer, we put ourselves and fel-
low sailors in harms way.  I was reminded of pfd safety when getting ready for a 
safety check.  The first question asked by examiner is,  do you have pfd's and 
where are they stowed?  The answer is not below deck.  Pfd's should be where 
you can reach them at all times. Sail safe and I’ll see you on the hard-also at the 
next meeting  

EXECUTIVE OFFICER 
Lt/C Charles Desonia, S 

Administrative Officer 
Lt/C Ken Bublitz, P 
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November Meeting 

 
THURSDAY , Nov. 7 2013 
Saginaw Bay Yacht Club 

Cocktails 1800 Hours 
Dinner 1900 Hours 

 

Program 
 

Boat/Yacht Insurance 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

RSVP:  Vicki Duso,  vduso@chartermi.net 
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Making sure Batteries Don’t Go Boom 
(Seaworthy, January 2013, page 4) 

 
When the owner of a 27 ft. Wellcraft turned the key after a pleasant couple 
of hours ashore, he thought someone had sabotaged his boat.  “I heard the 
starter click and then ‘Kaboom!’” he told Seaworthy.  The deep cycle bat-
tery was only a few months old and it had been installed and topped up by 
the boatyard.  BoatU.S. referred the owner to the manufacturer, who re-
funded the purchase price.   
 
Battery explosions like this involve two things: hydrogen gas and a spark.  
Hydrogen is the lightest of the elements, so it will disperse quickly if it is 
released into a ventilated space.  In this case the case, the battery had been 
installed with plenty of ventilation.  It was located in a spacious engine com-
partment with two air vents right above it.   The couple of hours between 
turning off the engine and starting it again should have dissipated any hydro-
gen gas.  The alternative is that hydrogen gas built inside the battery case 
and an internal spark caused the explosion.  This could happen if the electro-
lyte levels got so low that the plates were no longer covered, or if the vent 
was clogged, allowing hydrogen to build up.   
 
The battery had been kept on a shore charger when the boat was in the slip, 
the owner had not thought it was necessary to check the electrolyte because 
the battery was almost new.  According to marine author Nigel  Calder, “ If 
the battery has not been topped up  since the first installation, and if it had 
been overcharged repeatedly since then (maybe plugged into shore power 
with a charger that was malfunctioning or had too high a float setting), it 
may have been substantially boiled dry.”  Trojan, a manufacturer of deep-
cycle batteries for golf carts, recommends topping up a new battery monthly 
until you get a good idea how “thirsty “ it is.   
 
So make sure your deep-cycle batteries are in a well-ventilated space, check 
the electrolyte levels regularly, charge it using a marine charger with a regu-
lator, keep grease and other contaminants away from the vents and watch 
out for bulges in the battery case which indicate a build up of hydrogen gas.  
If you prefer a lower maintenance solution, the next time you need to replace 
your batteries you might want to switch to AGM or gel technology as this 
owner did.  But don’t assume you don’t have to do anything—even those 
batteries are not entirely maintenance free. 
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FOR SALE 

For Sale-27 Catalina std rig sails.  All hank on head sails 
150 in fair condition, 110 in good condition, storm jib like new. .  
North Sail’s  est’d value $200 ea. 
Asking $100 ea, or all 3 for $250.  Carl 989-755-0714 
 
For Sale--2 packages of  2ft by 40 ft “Save-A-Life” deck webbing. 
New in the pkg, never been used. 
Original price $54.95 ea.  Asking $40 for both. Carl 989-755-0714 
 

For Sale-Boom and main sheet for 25’ Lancer (I think)  Make offer, 
would like $50. 
For Sale—3 Loran units, make offer. 
Carl Wojcik 989-755-0714 

FOR THE GOOD OF THE LAKES 

The Great Lakes Metro Chambers Coalition, which includes the Trav-
erse City Area Chamber, is continuing to promote HR 2273 co-
sponsored by Michigan Congresswoman Candice Miller. The bill in-
cludes a provision to treat the Great Lakes as a single, integrated and 
interconnected navigational system – vastly increasing the leverage of 
the Great Lakes region on navigational issues throughout the Great 
Lakes system. It also stipulates that a minimum of 80 percent of the 
federal Harbor Maintenance Trust is to be appropriated – which would 
represent a 60 percent increase from current funding levels to an esti-
mated $1.44 billion. Plus, 10 percent of that total would be directed to 
small recreation and commercial harbors in FY 2014 and 2015. 
Chamber members are urged to contact their federal lawmakers to 
support HR 2273. You can also learn more about the proposal 
at http://transportation.house.gov/wrrda. The Chamber will continue 
to keep you updated on the status of the proposed legislation. - See 
more at:http://tcchamber.org/2013/09/progress-on-dredging-front/
#sthash.qqG2RUFb.dpuf 
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43° 44’ N    083° 56’ W 
Six Miles from Mouth of Saginaw River 

989-697-4415 
www.linwoodbeachmarina.com 

Facilities 
 

Certified Clean Marina 
Boat Launch 

Indoor/Outdoor Storage 
Dockage (call for rates) 
Camping (call for rates) 

Ethanol Free 90 Octane Marine Gasoline 
Beer & Wine 
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                 The Saginaw Bay Yacht Club 
is proud to host the monthly meetings of the 

Saginaw Bay Power Squadron 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

The Saginaw Bay Yacht Club welcomes  
all those who love boats & the Lakes. 

SBYC offers boating & social memberships  
with casual dining & lasting friendships. 

 



BOSTON WHALER   
MERCURY OUTBOARDS    MERCURY INFLATABLES 

 
HEATED STORAGE   INSIDE COLD   OUTSIDE STORAGE 

PARTS  ACCESSORIES  GAS  DIESEL 
MECHANICAL   WOOD   FIBERGLASS REPAIRS 

 
PIER 7 MARINA     CHUCK FRANTZ MARINE 

963 E.  MIDLAND STREET, BAY CITY,  MI.  48706 
BUS. (989) 894-9061             FAX (989) 894-0424 
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 SAGINAW BAY POWER SQUADRON 
 

Box 1585 
Midland, MI 48641 


